
COUNTY OF DUKES COUNTY


COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

A regular meeting of the County of Dukes County Commissioners was held on Wednesday, November 8, 2000, at 7:30 p.m. in the Courtroom of the County Courtroom, notice of such meeting having been posted as required by law.

Commissioners Present:
Leslie H. Leland, Chairman





Leonard Jason, Jr.

                                   
E. B. Collins





Robert Sawyer

Absent:
Daniel Flynn


Linda Sibley




Tim Carroll

Also Present:
Carol Borer, County Manager






Marsha Smolev, Executive Assistant




Sandra Lothrop, Associate Commissioner





Sheriff McCormack




Cynthia Mitchell, Dukes County Health Council




Tad Crawford, Dukes County Health Council




Murray Frank, Dukes County Health Council




Cole Louison, Vineyard Gazette

Chairman Leland called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m., inviting the members of the Dukes County Health Council (DCHC) to present their update.  Cynthia Mitchell distributed a description of the Lighthouse Health Access Alliance, a Federal grant.  The Vineyard, Nantucket and Cape Cod received the grant for their regional proposal.  The Vineyard, receiving $170,000, will be able to hire the first Director of the Island Health Plan.  The requirement for the grant proposal was that it have a signed participation agreement between providers and healthcare agencies.  Participating agencies are: MV Hospital, MV Community Services, Wampanoag Tribe, Visiting Nurse Services, Barnstable County Health and Human Services, Hospice of Cape Cod, Healthcare Southeast, Falmouth Free Clinic, Cape Cod Healthcare, Gosnold, Family and Children’s Services, Nantucket Cottage Hospital, Nantucket Council for Human Services, DCHC.  

Ms. Mitchell reiterated that by receiving this Grant, the Vineyard becomes more attractive for funding.

Commissioner Sawyer asked at the funding for subsequent years.  Ms. Mitchell explained that there’s a three-year cycle, but as of this time, no appropriation for year two.  Interviewees for the Director position are being told that part of their job will be to find funding to maintain the position.  

Commissioner Sawyer questioned the orientation of the Vineyard Coordinator.  Ms. Mitchell explained that each of the three Coordinators’ projects serves as a model for the others, so there is a regional obligation.

Of the thirteen applicants for the Director position on the Vineyard, two finalists are Vineyarders.  Commissioner Sawyer asked who is the employer?  Ms. Mitchell said the grant funds go to the Community Foundation of Cape Cod, the fiscal agent for the Grant.  Then the funds will go through a non-profit agency, MVCS or the MV Hospital.  Grant personnel will be on their payroll, though this has not all been determined yet.

Commissioner Jason asked about the reduction in the Grant amount.  Ms. Mitchell explained that in order to fund an additional two grant applications, our funding was reduced to $95,000.  $861,671 of the total Grant is from Federal funds.  The Vineyard Health Access Program is part of an in-kind match.

Mr. Frank reported that of the eleven New England communities that made the first cut, our Grant was the only one funded.  Mrs. Borer asked that the DCHC email a job description for the Coordinator position.

Mr. Frank explained that the DCHC is developing the Island Health Plan and an insurance product to offer.  JSI discovered, during Phase I, that 20% of the Island’s population is uninsured.  80% of the uninsured are employed.  People covered by Mass Health, are considered insured.  When people can’t afford insurance, they tend to go to the Emergency Room. Phase II includes: further analysis of data, survey of employers, and study of utilization of primary care.  The end of Phase II will be the development of a Business Plan and actuaries.  In Phase III the insurance product will be marketed.  The DCHC hopes to be able to offer employees insurance that they can afford.  

Commissioner Sawyer asked, what are the funding sources?  Mr. Frank said the premiums the people pay, will be the funding source.  It is hoped the government will pay prescription fees and that Medicaid will fund new demonstration projects. The Council would also go to the Federal Government, Robert Johnson, and others.

Commissioner Jason asked about the Health Plan, said it sounded like building a house without a plan.  Discussion is planned to be continued, as 

Commissioner Jason had to leave at 8:00 p.m. because of another obligation. 

Tad Crawford asked about the Supplemental Budget.  Mrs. Borer said it had not yet been discussed, that the last fiscal year had not yet been closed out.  Mr. Crawford reminded the County Commissioners that the CDHC expected that $30,000 was being held for the Island Plan.  Mrs. Borer said the State had approved the Budget.  She continued that the County Commissioners had said they would consider the proposal of the DCHC during the Supplemental Budget process.  She added that it might not be $30,000.  Mr. Crawford said he understood the County Manager could not commit to the number at this point.  Ms. Mitchell reiterated that the money is for the consultant’s work for Phase II.  

Mr. Frank said the analogy to building a house was a good one.  He would say, when building a house, this is what I need, make me a plan.  Commissioner Sawyer added, the architect would ask what can you afford?  Ms. Mitchell said they are about to nail down what people can afford.  Commissioner Sawyer was concerned about funding, that a contingency funding plan would be needed in event of something catastrophic occurring.  Ms. Mitchell said there will be an outline of funding by the end of December, 2000.  

Chairman Leland asked if the Council members were under the impression that all employers would go with the new plan?  Mr. Frank said no.  Ms. Mitchell said the Plan might not be self-funded.  It may have a partner.  Discussion followed about partner funding, the Tufts partnership, etc.  

To review:   Phase I  = Is it feasible to have an Island Health Plan



Phase II = Design it



Phase III= Market the Plan

Mr. Frank said the DCHC wants something to sign onto next September 1.  Ms. Mitchell said it includes the underinsured too.  550 surveys were sent out to employers.  155 responses returned.  39% of employers offer insurance.  61% do not.  

Mrs. Borer reported that letters of thanks were sent to volunteers who worked to aid in the search for Paul Nichols.  It was an extraordinary effort.  

Commissioner Collins asked if the discussion of the size of the Airport Commission could be scheduled for January rather than December, since he will be away. Chairman Leland said he believes all Commissioners should be present for such a discussion.  As there was no quorum, no vote could be taken on the COLA.  The County Commissioners were invited to attend the Veterans’ Day ceremony scheduled at the Courthouse November 11 at 11:00.  

The meeting adjourned at 8:37 p.m.

Complete text of meeting is available on tape at the County Commissioner’s office.
  __________________________________
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